
Legislative Issues Pertinent to MHCA 

  

There are many pieces of legislation that impact long-term care.  Below are updates on just a few 

issues your MHCA Lobby team is working on this session: 

  

FY25 Budget Update:   

The House Budget Committee continued its work on the FY25 budget throughout the month of 

February.  As of today, the House Budget Committee has not yet met to finalize its version of the 

budget.  We have continued our conversations and meetings with budget leaders and other 

legislators advocating for a rebase based on 2022 cost reports to reflect our post-COVID cost 

increases.  

  

The conversations are going well as many legislators continue to encourage and advocate to 

Rep. Cody Smith to include the much-needed funding we are requesting.  The feedback is good, 

but we have no definitive answers as to where the House will land on additional funding of our 

SNF Medicaid rate.  The timing of our Mid-Year Conference is perfect as we expect the House 

Budget Committee to begin putting final touches on the budget bills and vote them out in the next 

week or two.   READ MORE. 

  

FRA Renewal:  

As reported last month, the Federal Reimbursement Allowance (“FRA”), otherwise known as the 

“provider tax”, was heard and voted out of committee. It was in a place to be the first bill debated 

in the senate earlier this month.  Unfortunately, due to the inability of the Senate to move any 

issue, that bill was moved to the informal calendar and will be debated at another time.  As such, 

there was no movement in the Senate on SB748 this month.  

  

On February 12, we presented to the House Republican Caucus along with Mo HealthNet Director 

Todd Richardson, to educate the House Republicans on the FRA and the importance of 

continuing this much-needed Medicaid funding mechanism.  The meeting was good and well 

received.  We don’t expect there to be significant issues in the House on this issue.  The most 

controversy and largest hurdle toward passage of this legislation continues to be in the Senate.  

We will remind you that the issue there is not over the renewal of the FRA, rather the completely 

unrelated issue of defunding planned parenthood.   

  

As a reminder and history on this issue, the FRA will expire on September 30, 2024, if not renewed 

before.  This program accounts for nearly $4 billion in funding for hospitals, nursing homes, 

pharmacies and ambulance/emergency services through the Medicaid program.  The Nursing 

Facility Reimbursement Allowance (NFRA) accounts for over $60/ppd of our SNF Medicaid rate.   

  

The sunset (or expiration date) must be extended during this legislative session otherwise the 

https://www.mohealthcare.com/wp-content/uploads/sites/118/2024/02/FY25-Budget-Update.pdf


program will end on September 30.  Expiration of this program would be catastrophic to the overall 

budget and our SNF Medicaid rate.  The program has been in effect for over 30 years.  For much 

of its existence, there was never any discussion when renewing the state’s self-imposed sunset 

on the program since it brings in so much federal money which funds the Medicaid 

program.  However, in recent years, certain legislators have held the renewal of this program 

“hostage” in order to get their other non-related priorities across the finish line.  As you may recall, 

the last time we renewed the program, the legislature was unable to get the renewal done during 

the regular legislative session due to the same issues it faces this session.   As a result, in 2022 

we were forced into a June special session where the renewal of the program finally passed on 

the last day of the fiscal year.   

  

Our MHCA lobby team, along with other lobbyists who represent other Medicaid providers who 

will also be impacted, have put together an advocacy campaign to explain the severity of this 

situation and the extreme need for the passage of the FRA without any amendments. We will let 

you know in an action alert when the time is right to take action. We ask that you, your staff, 

residents and their families please be prepared to contact your elected officials.  This issue has 

taken a significant amount of our time in the Capitol this year and will continue to do so until this 

bill is passed out of the legislature.     

  

Digital Surveillance in LTC Facilities:   

Unfortunately, we are seeing a resurgence of an issue that was addressed four years ago in the 

legislature.  HB1709 would require all long-term care facilities to install and operate 24-hour digital 

surveillance systems in common areas and mandates that recordings be retained for a period 

determined by the Department of Health and Senior Services. Facilities must provide copies of 

recordings to residents or their representatives within five business days upon request, 

particularly for investigations into care concerns or allegations of abuse. The Department of 

Health and Senior Services would be responsible for creating rules to implement the provisions, 

ensuring compliance with the broader regulatory framework.  

  

This bill is personal to the sponsor due to a situation he experienced in a facility with his mother.  

We have talked to the sponsor of the bill who has no intent to back down from his bill, even though 

cameras are allowed in residents rooms.  The bill was referred to committee earlier in February 

but has not received a hearing yet.  We continue to remind legislators, and the chair of the 

committee Rep. Hannah Kelley, that this was addressed in 2020 and residents are allowed to 

place cameras in their rooms under current law.   

   

Modifies the Crime of Abuse of an Elderly or Vulnerable Person:   

HB1710 was filed which states that if any person knowingly acts or knowingly fails to act in a 

manner that results in a substantial risk to the life, body, or health of an elderly person, a person 

with a disability, or a vulnerable person, the offense of abuse of an elderly person, a person with 

a disability, or a vulnerable person is a class E felony.    



  

The same representative that filed HB1709 dealing with cameras in facilities has filed this 

legislation.  It was referred this week to the House Emerging Issues Committee.   

  

Requires Long-Term Care Facilities to Obtain Liability Insurance or Reserve Accounts: 

HB2519 states that Long-Term Care Facilities must maintain liability insurance in the amount of 

at least $2 million to insure against losses resulting from negligent or criminal acts in regard to 

abuse, neglect or wrongful death of a resident.  In lieu of maintaining this insurance, a facility can 

instead maintain a reserve account separate from operating funds, in the amount of $2 million to 

cover the aforementioned criminal acts.  DHSS can revoke a license if the operator of a facility 

fails to maintain the liability insurance or reserve account.  

  

The same representative that filed HB1709 and HB1710 filed this legislation.  The bill has not yet 

been referred to committee.    

  

Compassionate Care Visits in Health Care Facilities:   

HB2869 would add penalties to health care facilities who fail to allow compassionate care visits.  

This bill deals with the bill passed post-COVID entitled “Compassionate Care Visitation Act” and 

“No Patient Left Alone Act”.   The original bill creating these Acts passed during the 2022 

legislative session as a result of the CMS mandate to shut down hospitals and nursing homes to 

visitation during COVID pandemic.  This bill states that any facility violating the act could have its 

license revoked or suspended.  In addition, a facility can be subject to a CMP of $1,000/day for 

each day of the violation.  

  

The sponsor of this bill had a personal story and was one of the sponsors of the original legislation 

passed in 2022.  The bill was just filed this week and has not been referred to committee.   

    

  

Inspections of Assisted Living and Residential Care Facilities:   

HB1825 and SB813 were both heard and voted out of their respective committees this month.  

The House bill has one more committee vote before heading to the House Calendar for floor 

debate.  The Senate Bill should make its way to the Senate Calendar soon.   

  

These bills state that if an ALF or RCF receives an accreditation from a recognized accrediting 

entity, and submits the documentation to DHSS, so long as the facility is in good standing, the 

facility does not have to undergo its annual inspection.  This does not apply to complaint and other 

surveys.  It is our understanding, this accreditation is a very difficult accreditation to get.   

  

Sen. Mary Elizabeth Coleman has filed SB813 and Rep. Travis Smith has filed HB1825 outlining 

this process.  

  



Referrals to Assisted Living Facilities:  

HB1733 requires certain disclosures by referral agencies to prospective residents of assisted 

living facilities or their representatives.  In addition, the bill places certain restrictions on Assisted 

Living facilities when paying fees to a referral agency for placement of residents.  This bill is being 

pushed by several long-term care placement agencies as a result of deceptive practices by some 

on-line referral agencies.   

  

The bill was heard in the House Health and Mental Health Policy Committee and has been voted 

out of committee.  The bill was been expanded to include Skilled Nursing Facilities.  The language 

was also added to SB813 voted out of the Senate Health and Welfare Committee.   

  

CON:  

There has been no movement on any of the CON bills this session.  We anticipate there will be a 

hearing on the Senate bill later this session.  As a reminder, the Senate bill is a full repeal of CON.   

It is our understanding that the House bill likely will not move.  The House bill would reform the 

CON process.    

  

Each year legislation is filed to repeal the Certificate of Need in Missouri. This is typically filed by 

Republicans in order to facilitate more of a free market industry in health care. We know that the 

free-market argument does not translate to the long-term care industry and will continue to have 

conversations with the legislators who file these bills. Representative Dean Van Schoiack has 

filed HB1605, a CON Reform bill that was heavily influenced by MHCA and addresses the 

underlying concerns about the current CON process.  However, Senator Moon continues to file 

the full repeal of the CON process which is contained in SB1087. 

  

 


